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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JULY 24, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Ron Bohigian & Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve as submitted.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded.   Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS  

  

 A. APPEAL #6329A, Application of Landmark Sign Service LLC for a 

sign area variance under Sections 13-05.C & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 785 Queen Street, property of East Queen LLC in a B zone.  

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. SANTO:  Yah.  Raymond Santo, 123 Pine Oak Drive, South 

Windsor, CT. 

 CURTIS WAY:   85 Flag Road, New Hampshire.  I am with Chipotle. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. SANTO:  So, we’d like to get approval for two additional 

signs.  Right now, we have a permit for one sign that faces Queen 

Street.  That sign is um, parallel to the Road.  So, it is really not 

a lot of visibility if you’re driving north on Queen Street.  So, we’d 

like to get some of that visibility. 

 Also, we’d like one on the rear of the building because there is 

a big plaza there which has Bob’s Furniture, Bed, Bath & Beyond.  And, 

the driveways connect so it’d be nice if someone is leaving that 

plaza, they could just drive into Chipotle knowing it is right there 

instead of leaving the plaza and going on Queen Street and then having 

to try to work their way back in. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 MR. SANTO:  That’s it for now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions from the Board? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would you describe as your hardship?  What 

makes your property or your building unique as related to other 

buildings in town? 

 MR. SANTO:  Well, just those buildings, they have a lot of 

visibility from the back.  There is a lot of activity in that plaza 

behind it.  So, we were hoping to attract some of that attention. 

 MR. WAY:  So, for instance, someone is heading north on Queen 

Street, and takes the entry to go back there, you would never know 

Chipotle was on that end cap of the building because that frontage 

sign isn’t visible from that angle. 

 So, the side sign would capture that.  And, anybody leaving that 

same road, the newer sign would also capture your attention. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:   I mean, there are a variety of ways to do it.  One 

would be you could put smaller signs on it and not use that square 

footage.  But you probably don’t want to do that. 

 MR. WAY:  The lettering on the sign gets pretty small.  There is 

a lot of backing to the lettering. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are all three of the signs the same size? 

 MR. WAY:  Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  As proposed? 

 MR. SANTO:  Yah.  The sign really, the back is actually 2 foot 

10, but the actual letters are like 13 inches and ¾ inch.  So, they 

are a lot smaller once you start --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if we were to give you a variance for two, then 

you could have a sign in the front like everybody else in town.  And, 

an additional sign potentially on the side which would get everybody 

coming to the north.   Is that correct? 

 Anybody coming into the plaza is going to know there is a 

Chipotle there. 

 MR. SANTO:  Well, from the back though, if you are leaving that 

big plaza, you wouldn’t see the side or the front. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you would’ve seen it coming in. 

 MR. SANTO: Well, it depends.  If you came in from like the 

Plainville direction, you wouldn’t know that.  If you were coming 

north on Queen Street --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if you were coming from Plainville, you’re 

looking in.  You know, Chipotle, it’s a branded business.  You are 

going to see the sign on the front coming in from both sides. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Or, if you are coming from the Outback or in that 

area I don’t think you would see. 

 MR. SANTO:  It’s not even the corner building.  What’s that?  

Mission Barbeque I think is the name. 

 MR. WAY:  Yah, that’s where the existing entry is and it looks 

like the developer put in a new stop light and entry on the south side 

of that plaza. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   Well, there is no access to the plaza that you 

are in from Bob’s. 

 MR. WAY:  That’s correct. 

 MR. PUGLISE:  You can’t get there from there. 
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 So, I think when you come south, you have to go past your 

building to get in, don’t they? 

 MR. WAY:  No.   I think there’s an exit out of where the grocery 

store is.  I have to look at the plan. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, if you look at the --- when you stand on Queen 

Street and you look into your building, you will see the sign on the 

front.  Correct?   

 MR. WAY:  Yes, correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, there --- on the right-hand side, at least what 

I am looking at, is there an entrance to your facility or your 

restaurant on both sides of your restaurant? 

 MR. WAY:  Yes.  From the site plan, you can see there is an entry 

on the north side and then there is the new entry on the south that 

we’re talking about. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. And, on the south side, it looks like you can 

go in and then there is two lanes coming out.  One would go south and 

one would go north.  Correct?    

 And, one would go straight across. 

 MR. WAY:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then on the north side, you’ve got one entrance 

and one exit.  It looks like you can only do a right turn north.  What 

I’m looking at. 

 MR. WAY:  I am not super familiar with the intersection.  But 

that might be correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t know.  That’s why I’m asking. 

 MR. WAY:  I think it is a right turn, only. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I am asking you.  So, if you are coming 

south, and you turn --- if you are coming south and you have to enter 

your facility on the south side.    

 If you are coming from the north(sic), correct, you have to enter 

your building on the south side. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WAY:  If you are coming from the north --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Heading south. 

 MR. WAY:  Right, right.  You would – 
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 THE CHAIR:  You would have to go in on the south side of your 

building.  Correct? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Supposed to.  People still – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you can’t.  It looks like there is a – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s one way. 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like you can’t take a right into that 

because of the way --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  A lot of them do.   I have seen them. 

 THE CHAIR:  They do?  Well --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That’s an enforcement issue. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s illegal. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. WAY:  I honestly, I can’t remember if you can turn left there 

or not. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, let me show you the picture that you 

submitted and then you can --- want to take a look at it? 

 This the drawing with yours.   If you are coming this way, you 

can’t get in --- or if you are coming this way, you can’t get in here 

because you can’t – 

 MR. WAY:  Yah, okay, I see. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, you have to drive by the building to get in. 

 If you are coming from the south, you are going to see the sign 

on the south side. 

 If you are coming from the north, you’re going to see the sign on 

the front.   You can only get in here. 

 MR. WAY:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if you had a sign on the front and you asked 

for a variance on the side, you’re still getting twice as much as we 

normally give.  But not three times as much.  Which, I think, is a 

much more reasonable request. 

 MR. WAY:  Okay.  Do we need to withdraw --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can orally amend it. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you make it smaller, we can approve it.  If you 

make it larger, we can’t. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you were to say to us, we’ll take one on the 

front and one on the side but not on the back, we could vote on it 

today. 

 MR. WAY:  Okay.  Let’s do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  You don’t have one on the south side.  You’ll never 

see your building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We want your business to be successful, that’s for 

sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, is that where the drive thru is?  Do you have a 

drive thru? 

 MR. WAY:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  No. Okay.   So, what we are looking at then is one 

additional sign on the south side. 

 MR. WAY:  Correct. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t have any more questions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any more questions for the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there any other signage?  Is there a pole sign or 

is it just on the building, only? 

 MR. WAY:  There is a pylon sign there. Mission Barbeque is on 

that.  But I have not seen that written into the lease that we are 

allowed to use that. 

 MR. GWOREK: All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you very much. 

 MR. SANTO:  Thanks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 B. APPEAL #6330A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of Burma 

LLC in a B zone.  

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or her representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Denise Rivera, 38 Jeannette Court, Plantsville, CT  

06479. 

 Hello, gentlemen:  So, I did a couple of different applications 

because I wanted to know --- Titanium Event Hall, located in 

Southington, right next to Stop & Shop, we do private events.  We do 

birthdays.  We’ve been booking some small-scale weddings. Maybe Bar 

Mitzvahs. 

 What happens is, when people come, they want to have a bar to be 

able to get some alcohol.  I don’t have a bar and I don’t have my 

license.  It would help with my private events to be able to have 

that. 

 Sometimes we do mini-shows.  We do like little vocal performances 

with some of my students.  So, we might have about fifteen students in 

there and the parents and we make it like an after party.   

Unfortunately, I feel like we lose business because I cannot --- I 

cannot gain any profit with just having people at the venue because 

what happens is afterwards they all go somewhere where they can, you 

know, enjoy the rest of the evening as adults.  I don’t have that 

luxury to do that so I feel like when somebody comes and wants to book 

the venue, that’s a big factor for me. 

 I would like to be able to have that for my customers, especially 

in Southington. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are dealing with students? 

 MS. RIVERA: Well, I have two businesses.  Sometimes I do an event 

in the Titanium Event room with some of my students.  Vocals.   We 

don’t do dance recitals.  It’s too small for that. 

 But I might do a vocal event and sometimes the parents ask if 

they can bring some beers and stuff like that.  It makes me very 

uncomfortable because I don’t have a liquor license. 

 I would like to be able to have it where --- we have a great 

setup at my place.  We have a kitchen.   It’s basically a kitchen 

squared off and we made an opening right now as it is a juice bar 

right now.  We give the kids drinks and stuff when we have small 

events.   
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 But again, when we have bigger events, we have lots of adult 

parties.  Family event parties.  Somebody turned 30, 50, you name it.  

I can only go so far with my customers because they would probably 

rather go somewhere else where they have, you know, they’re able to 

serve alcohol.  I don’t have that at my place.  So, I feel I lose a 

lot of business. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You see, my problem is you have young kids there.  

They’re children. 

 MS. RIVERA:  No --- right.  There’s -- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s my problem there. 

 MR. RIVERA:   -- no children there when I am doing adult events.  

Weddings and stuff like that. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But you have an alcohol license.  You still are 

serving liquor.  Like you said, if the family wants to --- the mother 

or father wants something to drink, you still sell liquor there. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well, it is a private event hall.   People rent it 

out.  So other event halls --- there are other event halls in town 

that do that.  People can rent out the room, as well.  Have baby 

showers and stuff like that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is this still – is there a daycare in there?   Tiny 

Tots Daycare in this building? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Not Tiny Tots.  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is it? 

 MS. RIVERA:  There is Little Rascals at the other end of the 

building. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you do have a daycare in that building, though? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. RIVERA:  But my operation does not, it is not open when the 

daycare is.  I’m only weekend operation for the Titanium Event Hall. 

 I want to be able to have my liquor license so that I can be able 

to you know, book events that I’m losing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, are you serving food in there? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yah, we have a caterer come in.  We work with 

Rinaldo’s through Southington and we bring in food.  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you don’t have a kitchen per say. 
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 MS. RIVERA:  I have a kitchen.  It is not regulated, like with a 

hood.  I don’t have that upgraded, yet.  But I do work with caterers 

when we have events.  There is always food.  There is always food.  We 

have caterers bring it in. 

 So, their package would include a head count. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, what would preclude this from just becoming a 

nightclub? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Because I am not a nightclub. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you have a liquor license and you have dancing. 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.   It is private parties like people coming in to 

do parties.  Like birthday parties. 

 I am not open to the public where people can just come in off the 

street.  Nor do I want that. 

 This is just private, really good parties.  They’re just, you 

know, fun.  People want to have a couple of drinks.  I want to be able 

to do it right and I want to be able to have my license to be able to 

provide that because, I’ll be honest.  My overhead is really steep at 

that building.  I’m losing revenue.  I also want to make my customers 

happy.  When they come in, it’s a beautiful venue and I don’t have 100 

percent to offer. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I have a letter here dated July 12
th
 and I think 

it was sent directly to you.  It concerns a certificate of zoning 

compliance and it said that basically within a couple of years, I 

guess, there was a club being operated in there? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  It wasn’t a club.  They came to me, as a small 

business use doing a nonprofit and they --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It says here it was operated as a social club. 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  That was the interpretation of the zoning 

because they saw we had put a little bar area in there for the guys 

when they had meetings.  They did bring some alcohol up there, but it 

was for themselves.  They were not serving it.  They’ve never had 

anybody come in off the street. 

 I spoke with them about it, as well.  The tenant is far gone.  

They’ve already left. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, what you do is you school --- what is your 

business there? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I have two businesses.  I own a dance studio and I 

own an event hall. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you are schooling kids.  You are actually 

schooling them to learn how to dance. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay.  There are kids involved here. 

 MS. RIVERA: There is not kids in the building when I am doing 

Titanium.  Titanium is on Friday, Saturday and Sunday.  My studio runs 

Monday thru Thursday.  Two different businesses in the same building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the Titanium.  You keep, you say --- 

 MS. RIVERA:  Titanium Event Hall. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is it?  The Titanium Event Hall. 

 MS. RIVERA:  What is it?   It’s an event hall that has private 

parties like birthday parties, Sweet 16 parties and sometimes we do 

adult parties.  It’s a hall to book out events. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This would not even be a bona fide restaurant.  

This is just like, almost --- I can’t see why you can’t have coffee 

and tea or something like that.  I don’t know why you have to have 

liquor there. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well I just explained to you that a lot of my 

customers are adults that come in that want to have small weddings and 

I can’t tell them --- I mean, small weddings, they want to be able to 

have drinks.  They want to be able to serve their customers. 

 It’s totally safe.  We have a great staff.  We have, you know, 

plenty of adults that work for Titanium, as well. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We have a floor plan in front of us and these 

rooms are identified as dance rooms, arcade rooms. 

 MS. RIVERA:  The only room is Titanium and it is down at the far 

end where the patio is outside that meets the street. 

 The big room that is about 1800 sf? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That’s not used for dance recitals or anything 

anymore? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.   No, we never did dance recitals there.  Too 

small. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  

 I’m sorry go ahead. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It’s the biggest room you’ve got. 
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 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  That’s Titanium.  That’s not Center Stage.  

That is what is misleading.   I have two separate businesses and I run 

them at separate times.    

 The dance studio is not open during Titanium. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Could somebody approach you about renting out 

Titanium on a Friday?  You said you do that? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  During the day? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  Never.  In my records, I can prove to you that 

I have never rented a party during the day on Friday.  Everybody is 

working. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  In theory, somebody could come to you and say I 

want to rent out your Titanium room on Friday night, every Friday this 

year.  And, then you’d have a Friday night dance club. 

 MS. RIVERA:  That would never happen.  I mean, it’s very 

unlikely. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it could. 

 MS. RIVERA:  But what does that mean?  I’m not running my dance 

studio on Friday nights. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That would mean that somebody else is running a 

Friday night nightclub in your building. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Who is? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If someone approached you and said I want to rent 

it out Friday night. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I would say “no” to that.  I have different, I have 

different events that I do on Friday nights.   Like I said, we’re here 

for private family functions.  This isn’t something that somebody 

could rent out to be a club.  

 Like I expressed a little while ago, nor do I want it to be a 

public place where people just walk in off the street. 

 (Pause) 

 This would be just a family oriented fun place to be.   You know, 

you go to the Manor Inn, they have a liquor license because they’re a 

restaurant.  They also have an event room where people can rent it out 

and do a wedding. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There are restaurants in Southington that are BYOB 

because they don’t have liquor licenses.  Yet, people come and they 
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have dinner and they bring a bottle of wine.  They have it.  You could 

presumably do the same thing. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right.  Based on my experience, people don’t want to 

bring their own.  It’s a big job bringing in their own alcohol and 

trying to figure out how much they need.  There is a lot of glasses 

there.  Lots of boxes.  It’s a big job.  It really is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, but in these particular, talking about a 

restaurant, you could go into a restaurant that’s BYOB and you bring a 

bottle of wine.  They supply the glasses.  They pour your own wine.  

And, then you leave the glasses.  They don’t have to bring glasses. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right. But like I’ve expressed, I’ve had people go 

somewhere else.  They don’t want to bring their own.    

 I think it descales my venue.  I think I have a beautiful venue 

and I don’t have a lot to offer without the liquor license. 

 I don’t want you to get --- go down, I don’t want you to over 

think the liquor license.  I understand you were talking about alcohol 

and that’s big.  I don’t drink myself.  I’d like to be able to do it 

for my customers. And, you know what?  Some weekends I probably 

wouldn’t even be serving the alcohol.  It would be locked up.  Some of 

the events that we do, they might not want alcohol.  So, that’s great.  

We just don’t use it. 

 I’m not going to turn into this big venue that’s serving alcohol 

left and right.  It’s not going to be like that, at all. 

 I just need it for my overhead.  To help with my profit.  That 

was the first and foremost along with my customers getting turned 

away.  I had three people that came to me to do a wedding and three of 

them went somewhere local in town because they wanted to be able to 

have an open bar or they wanted to have alcohol.  They didn’t want to 

bring their own because they had enough to deal with on the wedding 

day.   That was kind of unfortunate for me. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You could turn around and sell that business 

tomorrow if you had alcohol there and we would have no control over 

it. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I could what? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You could turn around tomorrow and sell that 

business once you have alcohol in the building, sell it.  And, we 

would have no control over it whatsoever. 

 Now that you’ve got children, I have a hard time with this. 

 MS. RIVERA:  But there is no children during the Titanium hours, 

though. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  You do get them there. 

 MS. RIVERA:  But aren’t there children --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You have alcohol on the premises.  That’s what I’m 

saying. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right.  But when people go to Hawks Landing for a 

wedding, which I’ve been, there’s been children present at weddings 

and there is an open bar.   So, I’m confused at what the difference 

would be.  They have children --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s a bona fide restaurant.  They serve food up 

there. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right. But we have food, as well, in our packages. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Microwave. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Hum?   No.   We don’t have microwave food.  We have 

real catered food like the real good stuff.  We get it from Anthony 

Jack’s.  And, that is part of our plan. 

 And, for the record, I would not be selling my business any time 

soon.  I’ve been building the business for the past five years.  I 

don’t know if any of you recognize what I’ve done for 447 North Main 

Street, but I have been doing nothing but permits and changes and 

making the place look beautiful.   I’m hoping to do the gazebo soon.  

It’s all about budget and finance which is a way for people to enter 

the building.  I came in front of the board just several months back 

for that.  I want this place to be more of an upscale, elegant type of 

place.  No way would it be a nightclub or anything like that, at all. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Take the gazebo, for example.  Twenty feet from the 

road.  What would prevent people from walking outside to the gazebo, 

20 feet from the road, and drinking? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well, first of all, our security would.  Because we 

wouldn’t allow them to drink on the gazebo.   We have a patio deck.  

That would be, I guess, our next item we discuss. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, would we have the possibility of 

allowing this on a year by year basis? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think so. 

 THE CHAIR:  We could do that.  That’s not, I don’t think, the 

major concern.  That’s not the concern that I have.  My concern is 

granting it in the first place. 

 Just the general idea of where it is.  You’ve got children there.  

And, applicant is saying that the children wouldn’t be here at a 



Zoning Board of Appeals – July 24, 2018 
 

14 
 

certain time.  They can’t guarantee it because it is a separate 

business. 

 So, if they decide to have an event, a graduation or something 

like that, you’re going to have the kids there.   And, you are going 

to have ---- plus, I am going back to this letter here. 

 There was a concern the zoning enforcement officer had.  I just 

don’t feel comfortable with the whole situation. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I was thinking in terms of the letter and --- 

 MS. RIVERA:  That letter is totally irrelevant to what I am here 

for.  And, that letter shouldn’t hurt me or affect me in any way.  

That happened to be a tenant that has now left.  They brought in some 

alcohol for their own use --- 

 THE CHAIR: (Interjecting) But you were the proprietor of the --- 

the owner of the building at the time, weren’t you? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I was.  And, the gentlemen were not running an open 

club.  I talked with zoning about that and I understand their 

concerns.  And, I told them that in no way were people coming here and 

being served.  They did alcohol in there.  They had some beers when 

they had their meetings.  And, there is a lot of places that do that. 

 But I told them right away it wasn’t a good place for them. They 

were doing monthly with me and I asked them --- I told them it was 

best that they left.  And, they did.  

 So, I just want you to know that his is a whole separate thing.  

I don’t want you to get fogged with thinking I’m trying to have some 

kind of club here because they’re gone. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have two options.  We can table it and have more 

deliberation between now and our next meeting.  Or, we can, you know, 

let it go forward and bring it up for a vote. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Vote. 

 THE CHAIR:    Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   At this point, if there is any more information 

that you’d like, you should probably table it if you’d like more 

information from the health department. 

 THE CHAIR: Talk into the mike. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  If you have any requests from the health 

department regarding any use for the foods that she justified by 

bringing in food.  Be sure it’s set up for that. 

 Just so you cover all the bases.  
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 And, the main service bar, if you want to look at the access to 

that to make sure that that’s agreeable with the state. 

 Did you have the state look at that? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I didn’t because I spent a lot of money on the 

applications to be standing in front of you right now.  I didn’t have 

another, you know, thousand dollars to send to the state if I am going 

to be denied.   

 I would rather really have you be open to considering it.    

 Listen, I’ve been working with kids for over thirty years.  I 

would never put them in jeopardy. I am good at what I do.  I have a 

reputable business.  I’m a role model to kids.  And, the last thing I 

would do is put kids in jeopardy or be in a dangerous situation under 

my care, under my roof.   That would never happen. 

 People that work for me know that I’m a little bit ridiculous 

when it comes to the way I want things and the safety of kids always 

comes first.  I have to do that because I’ve been running my business 

for eighteen years.    

 And, I am asking you to put your trust in me that I wouldn’t do 

anything illegal or anything haphazard in any way.   

 It’s really to help me with my business, help it grow.  I’ve done 

a lot of renovations inside.  There’s all beautiful white crystal 

stone.  If anyone wants to come and take a look, you are welcome to.  

But it’s not your average hall.  It’s beautiful venue with white 

drapes, crystal lighting.  Really pretty.    

 So, I am asking you to consider that.  I put a lot of work and a 

lot of money into it.  And, I’m just looking for your help to help me 

with staying in Southington and being able to afford my taxes every 

year.  It’s a big hit for me every year. 

 I do understand your concerns.  I do.  But I want you to be open 

to this because it means a lot to me. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you planning any bar seats around that second 

service bar or is it service, only. 

 MS. RIVERA:  It’s just service, only and walk away.  Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What zone are you in?   The application is 

incomplete because it doesn’t say what zone its in. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s a business zone. 

 MR. GWOREK: And, also, is this area locked or closed off during 

your dance hall? 
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 MS. RIVERA:  Yah, basically, do you mean between the studio and 

Titanium? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yes. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  The studio is definitely closed.  Lights are 

off.  Nobody can even go down into the area.  And, it’s usually 

blocked off.  We have some ropes and some doors that we put up. 

 We’ve never had a problem with anyone going into the studio.  

There are signs.   You know.  Everyone is pretty good. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  What are your thoughts? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, I think it makes sense to have the health 

department make sure that everything is appropriate for this 

application. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’m all set.  That’s not going to make a difference 

with me. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m looking at what we do for special exceptions.  

And, in a business zone.  It talks about special exception for the 

following uses:  restaurants and taverns, including entertainment, 

sale of alcoholic beverages in accordance with the provisions of 

Section 11.04. 

 This is not a restaurant or a tavern.   

 Package stores.  This is not a package store. 

 The sale or exchange of (inaudible) off the premises.  Part of a 

bona fide grocery or drugstore.  It is not a grocery or drug store. 

 So, it doesn’t fit even the criteria for a special exception. 

 MS. RIVERA:  This is entertainment.  You did say entertainment. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it doesn’t say that in our regulations in terms 

of what you could ask for for a special exception.   

 MS.  RIVERA:  Well, I did come to Dave and I discussed it with me 

and we tried to make it work so that I fell into the criteria.  I’ve 

been speaking about this for several months now.  And, um, I did see 

Dave in zoning and according to all of the choices I had even from the 

state application that I got, the best place that I fell under --- and 

I spoke to somebody from the state because that was the best 

application for me that I would be under.  That’s what they told me.  

Theater, entertainment.  Or just say theater. 

 So, I am not sure why they would have that and you don’t.  
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I am looking at the regulations and that is 

what it seems to say. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  What is your desire? We can go around and round.  I 

understand you’ve got a very valid point.  The question is do we need 

more information at this point?  If we do, then we can table it to the 

next meeting.   Continue the public hearing. 

 Or, we can bring it up for a vote later on in the meeting if you 

think you have enough information. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I have enough. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would afford the applicant the opportunity to 

bring us more information specifically with regard to health and 

specifically as to how her application and her use of the business 

fits within our regulations in terms of what we can do to grant a 

special exception because unless I see something in here --- unless 

she can fit it into one of the criteria, I don’t even know that we 

have the jurisdiction to entertain a special exception application. 

 MS. RIVERA:  But, when I went to speak with Dave, had I known 

that there was no criteria, I wouldn’t have come this far and fill out 

an application and pay a lot of money ---  

 MR. O’KEEFE: (Interjecting) Well, people fill out applications 

all the time.  The fact that you fill out an application doesn’t mean 

you automatically get it. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right.  I asked the question where would fall into 

if I have something valid that would be --- that I would be falling 

under for the code. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, the state didn’t have a defined 

venue type license.  So, it’s theater or what have you.  The general 

guise of serving alcoholic beverages.  So that is within the 

regulations.  If you think it fits, that’s what it is under. 

 The special exception --- 

 THE CHAIR:  But does it fit within our regulations?  Forget what 

the state is saying. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Certainly, we can look into it more and find out 

where it lies. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I’d like to know. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  See where it fits in the Southington 

regulations. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion then to continue the public 

hearing to the next meeting? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, moved. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 THE CHAIR:  Continued to the next meeting which is the 28
th
 of 

August. 

 And, Dave, would you work with her on whatever information we 

need? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  That does not necessarily mean that we will approve 

or disapprove.  It means that we are asking for more information in 

order to make a more understandable decision. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Thank you. 

 

    

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – July 24, 2018 
 

19 
 

 C. APPEAL #6331A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma LLC in a B zone.  

 THE CHAIR:  My feeling is we would make a motion to continue this 

public hearing appeal.    

 MR. LAVLLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to table or continue the public 

hearing for the same reasons as stated with respect to Appeal $6330A. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Hearing no discussion, we will continue the public 

hearing. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 We’ll continue that one to the same time. 
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  D. APPEAL #6332A, Application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq. ft. 

lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthew Street (Parcel C), 

property of Ryle Builders LLC in an R-12 zone.  

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Mr. Chairman, Board members, Bryan 

Meccariello, 200 Executive Boulevard, here in Southington, CT.  

 With your permission can this be passed? I am waiting for my 

client who just texted me he’s delayed. I know there is one matter 

behind us.  

 So, if you wouldn’t mind.  He may be five minutes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to pass this on the Agenda. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

   * * *    * * * 

 

 THE CHAIR: Will the applicant or his representative state their 

name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yes, good evening, Mr. Chairman and Board 

members, Bryan Meccariello, 200 Executive Boulevard here in 

Southington, Connecticut. 

 I am here with my client, Ryan Kelly.  Thank you for passing the 

matter. 

 Mr. Chairman, if I may just approach, I have copies of documents 

for everyone to review.  I’ll give Dave the originals. 

 (Passed documents) 

 If I can take you through those documents just so we are all on 

the same page, literally and figuratively. 

 So, the documents which I provided are paperclipped so if you 

wanted to go through them differently. 

 The first two pages is the property information card for 34 

Williams Street.  That is right from the assessor’s record on line. 
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 The third page is the assessment parcel map again for 34 Williams 

Street as highlighted in the green dotted lines. 

 The next two pages is for the property of 50 Matthews Street. 

Again, from the assessor’s office on line and the corresponding 

assessment parcel map for 50 Matthews Street shows the green dotted 

line. 

 The next page is that aerial flyover taken in 2015 which, there 

is 2005 and 2015, 2016.  And, 2016 was the more clear, definitive and 

it’s along the left side you see where Matthews is and that house, if 

you look to the upper left-hand corner, that’s the corner of Williams 

and Matthews.  That house that you see if 50 Matthews. 

 I’ve also provided a copy of the entire assessor’s map for this 

section.  It’s hard to read but I wanted to have it there in case you 

wanted to look at the overall view of this area, this R-12 zone and 

how these lots are very similar in size to the other ones. 

 Attached also as the next document is what has been recorded as a 

property survey map depicting proposed lot division, Ryan Kelly.   

It’s from the town hall.  It’s Map 9, Drawer 30.   I’ll discuss this 

in a minute. 

 The next is Page P1-1 which is a plot plan for Parcel C.  Parcel  

C is what is 40 Matthews Street and I’m going to refer to that in 

Parcel C.  It is referred to on the application.  I just wanted to 

show you that, as well. 

 And then I’ve included --- which you should have in the package, 

this is the actual limited property survey depicting re-establishing 

of property lines for Ryan Kelly.  This shows Parcel A and Parcel C.  

The call out, Parcel B is the house, 50 Matthews.   

 So, if you were looking at property on Matthews Street, to the 

south you have 40 Matthews and right in the center you have 50.  To 

the right would be 34 Williams.  Even though 34 Williams is a corner 

lot with Matthews.   It’s designated as 34 Williams. 

 What is also included in the package is the R.L. Williams 

Building Lots of Southington, May, 1882.  This is the map layout for 

the lots of record prior to 1957.   There is a circle on it probably 

two thirds of the way down on the left.  I just circled Lot 40 for 

reference.  

 And again, just so you know, 40, the Lot 40 and the number of the 

Matthews Street proposed number for Parcel C, it’s just coincidental.  

It happens to be 40, Lot 40.   I don’t want anyone to get confused on 

that. 

 What I’ve attached is a copy of a Quit Claim Deed in Volume 70, 

and the Page is --- I think it is in the upper left-hand corner.   
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This is a --- this for Number 40, Lot Number 40 Williams --- I’m 

sorry, Matthews.  And, this is a deed dated June 5
th
, 1926. 

 So, the purpose of these documents is for chronological purposes 

and also just to give you the visual look.   

 The application tonight is filed for a variance.  Plus, I’ve also 

checked the “other box”.  It is important that I mention that because 

there is an asterisk.   

 This is a building lot that existed prior to the enactment of the 

zoning regulation on May 20, 1957.   There were five lots comprising 

of the property known as --- well, the property at 34 which is Parcel 

A, 50 Matthews which is Parcel B.  And, then what is being proposed as 

40 Matthews which is Parcel C. 

 If you look at the third page of your packet, it’ll kind of give 

you the town’s local map of it.   It’s 55 – I’m sorry --- 56 feet wide 

on Matthews.  This is Parcel C.  Its 120 deep. 

 With the plan that was prepared by Steve Giudice at Harry Cole & 

Sons, the land which is to the north, which is Parcel A, 34 Williams, 

that’s where the lot area is made up.  There is a 3,000 square foot 

deficiency for it to be a conforming lot. 

 So right now, as it stands, it is a nonconforming lot.  I don’t 

need to take the Board thru, but if you like, I will, thru the 

regulations.  And, maybe for the record, I’ll reference the section.  

We’re looking at the zoning regulations.  And, in the definition 

section, Section 1-07, lots of record,1-07.1 defines lots of record. 

 And, in addition to that, Section 2.14 N, as in Nancy, the third 

definition, nonconforming lot.  For the record, it is a lot which does 

not meet the requirements of the applicable provisions of these 

regulations for the zone in which it is located but which will legally 

--- which was legally in existence as a lot of record in accordance 

with Section 1.07 of these regulations.  Which means lots of record 

prior to the enactment of these regulations which was May 20, 1957. 

 I just want to also note that it is a 3,000 square foot area 

variance that is being requested, but also, and again, this Board, you 

may recall, you’ve dealt with this issue on a nonconformity.  The most 

recent one I could find was a piece of property on Burritt Street.  

This goes back to December 9, 2014.  Chairman Salka, Mr. Gworek, Mr. 

LaPorte, Mr. O’Keefe and Mr. Pugliese you all were actually on --- you 

were here then. 

 And, just for the record, it was the matter --- I’m sorry.  That 

was the one dealing with a piece of property on Summer Street where 

there is a lot variance.    
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 You guys actually were, Mr. Salka, Mr. Gworek, Mr. Pugliese, Mr. 

LaPorte and Mr. O’Keefe were all here on April 11,2017.  If you 

remember, Flipped Out Homes, LLC, Sev Bovino was before you and it was 

a 3,970 square foot lot area variance which this Board did grant. You 

remember, there was a barn on the property.  It was splitting 

property.  I’m sure that jogs your memory.  That was voted or passed 5 

to 0 on a roll call. 

 I mentioned the other one.  In fact, we have Mr. Calandra here.  

He was the applicant back then.  I think Attorney Garbachik (sp) was 

here with him at that point.  He was seeking a rear lot determination 

and the Board was wrestling with whether or not you know, it’s proper 

to do it here versus some other board.  That as a 47 percent lot 

coverage variance being requested.  That was actually approved 5 to 0, 

as well. 

 My client’s lot area variance is 3,000 square feet which happens 

to be 25 percent of it’s --- so it’s far less than what I think this 

Board has looked at before in the past. 

 Other than that, the hardship right now is he has a nonconforming 

lot which would conform with a 3,000 square foot variance.   

 Without conforming, there are three lots, three lots of record.  

There are two on Parcel A which would be a lot of record and then 

Parcel B, the one. 

 Because Parcel B which comprises 50 Matthews Street, which the 

house was built, I think in 1920 or around that time, that is situated 

on two of the five lots.  So, if we’re looking at it from north to 

south, north being the corner of Williams, you have 36, 37 which is 

Lot A.  And, 38,39 is B.  Then 40 is C.   I’ve provide you with a copy 

of that deed for 40 which   existed prior to zoning. 

 As far as the neighborhood, I also provided you not only with 

parcel map, but also with the assessor’s map which gives you a bird’s 

eye view that these are 55-foot-wide lots.  Which in other words, 

these are lots that have houses on them directly across the street 

that existed prior to zoning.  So, to keep in harmony, it certainly 

fits that without any question.  There are other houses in the area 

that people choose.  

 If you see the 1882 map, some people have combined lots.  Some 

people have built houses.  So, there are larger houses, but there is a 

uniformity of the 55 foot lots with frontage. 

 I’ve included – purposely included for you the exhibit which 

shows --- which is the one from the town land records.  The map 

showing the Williams.  Showing the Parcel A.  And, then there is a 

shaded area behind that and that is property that is still owned and 

connects to Parcel C.  That is a reserved right of way to get from 
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Willems over and across or actually behind 50 Matthews that gets to 

Parcel C. 

 I point that out because with the application’s intention is for 

Lot C, which is 40 Matthews Street, the one to the south, is to not 

use that driveway off of Williams.  It will come straight in and with 

technology today and the way excavation is in building, you basically 

are driving right underneath the house.  The parking is going to be 

there and then you walk up inside and get to your first and second 

level at that point. 

 It would be flat out in the back.  That’s the intention.  An area 

for gardening or whatever the applicant or the future homeowners’ 

desire. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, these lots were approved before zoning?  The 

five lots.  Right? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  These five lots were approved before zoning. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  All these lots existed prior to zoning. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Prior to 1957. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, 50, which is Lots 39 and 38, I’m 

just trying to be consistent, they put a house right on that.  The 

reason they put the two and it was carved out that way is because it 

would be a side yard variance required.  It’s too close. 

 If you are looking at the house, which is actually, that is 

sitting on the middle of the five lots.  It just happened to have 

included --- I shouldn’t say the middle.  It’s the middle left.  

That’s why they have that other one carved out.  

 Don’t know what the intention was back in 1920 when --- these 

folks are all long gone, unfortunately. 

 ATTORNEY O’KEEFE:  You used the phrase “lots of record”.  You 

gave us a lot of handouts.  What I would be interested in seeing is 

the deed of acquisition into your client as to how that was described. 

 I would suspect it was described as one lot containing .49 acres 

which would be a lot of record. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  It was one deed. Actually, I shouldn’t say 

one deed.  It was a compilation of probate certificates.  Give me one 

moment. I can tell you how many there were for that transaction.  

 (Pause) 

 So, there was a fiduciary deed from Carla Davidson, Executrix for 

the Estate of Mary Brunali and Diana DiCaprio, Administratrix for the 
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Estate of Antoinette Mongillo.   Then there was in the same deed, 

fiduciary deed, Lucille Mongillo, Administratrix for the Estate of 

Albert Mongillo.  And, there was Robin Borus, Administratrix for the 

Estate of Adolph Mongillo.  And, then there was Marta Brunali, 

Administratrix for the Estate of Antoinette Mongillo.  Then there was 

in the same deed or a fiduciary deed, Lucille Mongillo, Administratrix 

for the Estate of Albert Mongillo.  And, Robin Borus, Administratrix 

for the Estate of Adolph Mongillo.  Marta Brunali, Successor 

Administratix for Faus Mongillo. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But were they, what was the property description?  

Were these different property descriptions or was it the same property 

description? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  It’s 50 Mathews Street.   That is 50 

Matthews Street included everything. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  So, was the property description, it was 

one lot. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it was multiple deeds to convey 100% fee 

interest in that one lot. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: That’s correct.  Same thing – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the application is really for a subdivision. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No.  It’s a – if you notice, there are two 

sections.  There is --- the hardship is the fact that it is a lot of 

record which we haven’t pursued yet with the building department for a 

determination.   In fact, I did, and the suggestion was to come before 

the Board. 

 ATTORNEY O’KEEFE:  But the assessor’s records and according to 

the maps you’ve provided to us, you’ve given us an assessor’s card 

which shows one lot which describes that one lot to be .49 acres. 

 And you are now telling us that you want to take that one lot 

that you’ve described and which I would consider a lot of record of 

.49 acres to create an additional lot which would be Parcel C. 

 So, it is a subdivision. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  So, we have, we have, there’s --- there 

was originally prior to zoning four lots of record.  One of which --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But subsequent to zoning, you have one lot of 

record.  That’s --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  But there has already been a break off of 

that so we have a 34 --- So, 34 Williams --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it was somehow combined.  It is described as 

one lot.  And, you now have one lot. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Right.  And, the town --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you want to make it two lots. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Uh, 50 Matthews was one lot.  I agree with 

you on that.  When this property was transferred in 2005. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, 50 Matthews is an odd shaped parcel of land 

that is .49 acres which is situated on both sides of – 

 MR. GWOREK: That’s 34 Williams. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or, 34 Williams.  But that is 50 Matthews. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  But, 50 Matthews when it was purchased was 

comprised of all five lots. 

 And, if you see what I’ve provided you which was the property 

survey map depicting proposed lot division for Ryan Kelly, this is the 

– 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, your title deed now refers to five lots and not 

one lot. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  The deed to Matthews refers to two lots.  

Lots 39 and 38. 

 But when 50 Matthews --- the address was used as 50 Matthews for 

all five lots. 

 When this was purchased from the various estates, it was one 

deed, 50 Matthews, and it references five lots. 

 When the property was sold to the current owner, they retained 

the 50 Matthews Street which is only the two lots. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But, they described it as one parcel. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  They described, well, yah.  I mean that 

one is --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A certain piece or parcel of land consisting of .49 

acres bounded and described as follows.  It describes one lot. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: Which is – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Which is an oddly shaped lot you now want to 

subdivide into two lots. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, now if you follow me, there were 

five lots prior to zoning. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But we are not talking prior to zoning.  We are 

talking about what your client purchased which was one lot. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Exactly.  But the determination for lots 

of record is existing on the date of zoning. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, would you agree that this 34 or 50 Matthews is 

a lot of record? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  The current one, right now? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Of course, it is because it comprises --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  That is the lot of record we are talking 

about.  Not the one from a hundred years ago. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  And, it is comprised of two lots.  It 

comprises --- if you look at the five underlying lots, it comprises 

Lots 39 and 38, not 40 which is Parcel and not 36 and 37 which is 

Parcel A as was proposed. 

 So, when you say --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That doesn’t consist of both of those because in 

theory your one lot that’s 49 (sic) acres, consists of one lot plus 

portions of four other lots. 

 If you were going to use your argument.  Because when I see the 

dotted lines, I see 20 feet behind four other lots. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: Right.  It does not go to the back.  

 So, when my client bought it, he bought it, there was one, well, 

there was a couple of deeds all referencing 50 Matthews with the five 

lots. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  Right.  Which described a single parcel 

that was .49 acres. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: And, this was, just so you know, this was a 

house that was unoccupied and in disrepair.  He bought it, he 

renovated it.  He marketed it and sold it.  And, those two lots --- so 

there is still remaining three and uh, a third, if you will.  The 

existing lots are all there except for three quarters of Lots 39 and 

three quarters of Lot 38 which is now comprised of 50 Matthews Street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be able to submit into the record a copy 

of the deed of acquisition of this 50 Matthews Street?  I think that 

would be helpful to the commission. 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Then I would also need to submit the going 

out of Matthews.  The going out to 50 Matthews.  Because if you --- 50 

Matthews on 2005 was five lots. 

 When it was sold to the current owner, it was two lots less the 

back, if you will.  You used 20 feet and I agree with that.  Twenty 

feet of those two lots that it now sits on. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But when you sold that out, wouldn’t that have been 

the time to subdivide it?  Not now. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No.  No.   I mean, --- that’s why --- 

well, that’s why this is the first up. We’re here for that. 

 So, it is a --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   But if you acquired five total lots, and you made 

a decision to carve out one lot, and incidental to that decision to 

retain a specific piece of property which is now become one lot then 

wouldn’t the hardship be a self-created hardship? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: Um, no.   No.  I don’t agree with that.  My 

underlying position is that there are existing three lots of record. 

There is two actually on Parcel A and then Parcel C is the third. 

 The other two lots which existed prior to zoning, um, um, most of 

those lots, the current 50 Matthews is on there.   There is still two, 

the balance of those would be on it.   That’s my position. 

 That’s why I purposely carefully followed some direction and put 

the asterisk as to “other” as well. 

 Now, I’m not asking you guys to make it a lot determination.  In 

fact, I don’t think that is what you can do although you have done --- 

you got close to that line in 2015 with that property on Burritt. 

 But I do agree, I think it was Mr. Wysong, he was there then, I 

think he questioned kind of the – you know, in descent.  But then he 

voted.  All I have with me is the --- your decision and then also the 

Agenda.  I didn’t copy it.  It was actually quite a few pages on your 

discussion with the applicant, Sev Bovino. 

 So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, you had a comment? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just in review of it, as you reference deeds, I 

guess the question of ownership just needs to be answered to justify 

whether the owner of the smaller lot or substandard lot, did they own 

sufficient adjoining it, or not.  That’s part of 1-07 that was 

referenced.  
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 I don’t know if providing deeds will answer that, or not.  Or if 

--- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I mean, I’ll be happy --- to address that, 

they did not have sufficient land.  Because 50 Matthews was plotted 

right on the two.  So, it went right to the back line.  Because when 

you look at the deed, all the deeds are five and they go from Matthews 

to that back line.  It was only cut out so that there would be access 

from Parcel A, again the two nonconforming lots that remain from 

Williams Street.  The town redesignated that address. 

 Thirty-four Williams Street never existing until 50 Matthews, the 

existing property owner’s lot was transferred. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, that was transferred after zoning was adopted. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yes, that was transferred afterwards. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That was my whole point. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yup.   So, the --- yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It just appears to me to be a subdivision.  Because 

I am looking at one lot and you’re saying you want two. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Three.  But the applicant has put --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You already have two.   

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, no.  Three additional.  We don’t own 

50 Matthews Street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it is not a question of who owns it, but if 

you look at these so-called five lots on the paper from 1926 --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   --- they’ve now devolved by virtue of what the 

town records are into two lots.  One is a rectangular lot with the 

Number 74 on the assessor’s map.  And, the other is    an oddly-shaped 

lot with a designation of 263 on that same assessor’s map. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Which I agree they also still show the 

division of lots. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What you want to do is take the two lots that are 

shown on the assessor’s map and turn them into three lots albeit you 

only own one of them. 

 So, you want to take the one that you own and divide it into two. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  The applicant --- that’s the applicant’s -

-- well, that would be the affect, the net affect -- 

 MR. O’KFEFE:  Right.  And, that’s a subdivision. 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  --- of granting a variance.   

 Granting a variance would allow that.  So, you would have --- so, 

but the --- there’d be plenty.  A 3,000-foot variance would – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are saying a 3,000 square foot variance, but 

isn’t it fair to say that the actual usable portion of that Parcel C 

would be 55 by 120, is a lot less than that? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, the frontage is 56.  When you make 

up the difference, it gets to the required 80.   In an R-12 zone. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, the real usable part is about 6720 feet.  

The rest of it is a utility easement which really doesn’t serve 

anything. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, no.  It’s an access right of way.  

The utility easement was just, it’s a --- the name that was put on.  

There is no –-  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The access right of way gets you to 9,000 square 

feet, but the actual rectangular piece is --- (inaudible). 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that was also done, I believe for 

frontage. So, they had the required frontage for that zone so they 

didn’t need a variance on top of it. 

 So, I think they have 25 feet on --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Uh, 26. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  To make up the 80 they need.  

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, 25 and 56. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yah, it’s plus one. 

 MR. GWOREK:  My main concern was, and you already answered it 

which is good, is the --- for Parcel C, the driveway is going to be 

from Matthews Street?  It’s not going to be the shared driveway behind 

all three houses? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Right.  That’s what --- and that’s why I 

submitted what was drawn.  Again, this is not the um, the plot plan, 

Parcel C shows that.  I submitted it because I anticipated that would 

have been a question by more than just the Board on that. 

 But, I mean, there would be and this is just vision grass.  It’s 

grass.  It’s just a right of way.  The property is defined --- 50 

Matthews is currently defined right now regardless. It’s just not 

going to be used.  Utilities come off the road.  So, there wouldn’t be 

any utilities going through there, as well.  
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 So that would be --- the intent of that agreement would be 

abandonment. I say the intent --- so there is no going over it.  But 

obviously, the fee simple still remains with Parcel C which would be 

40 Matthews. 

 So, I mean, you know, I mentioned the other two decisions of this 

Board only because it is the closest thing I could find that maybe 

would help you with your decision based on decisions you’ve made in 

the past. 

 Again, on Summer – I’m sorry, on Burritt, that was --- in fact it 

was more than 3,000 square feet.  It was 3790.  And, the percentage of 

lot coverage on the Summer Street one was 47 percent.   

 And, this is 25 percent. 

 (Pause) 

 In fact, if I may, I am going to pass this to Dave. 

 (Pause) 

 But at the end of the day, the Agenda for those two meetings I 

just referenced and then your decision.  I did not include the lengthy 

discussion that you may have had.  I’m not sure if that is necessary. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, we are talking five lots, right? 

 And, then it was divided? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, these are what we call paper lots they go 

back to 1926.  Because the subdivision was not built on those slots. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What year was the subdivision then? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t know. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Was that prior to 1957?  Am I right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The paper --- there were no zoning regulations in 

1926.  So, there was a drawing that created paper lots, but that was 

not a subdivision.  That was paper lots that existed prior to zoning. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Where did it go from there? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I haven’t done the data work.  I don’t know. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: And, I’d also like to leave with Dave for 

the record some other properties that again this Board was not 

involved with but they are nonconforming lots. 

 The first one referred to is 15 Prosperity Court.  That was a 

Milo, Sue Milo did two houses right off of that.  If you are familiar, 

it’s Berlin Avenue just past the Belleview Hair Salon.  On the left.   
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 There’s two houses on the left, 15 Prosperity Court and 20 --- 15 

Prosperity Court, I’m sorry, and 21 that is on the left as you drive 

in. 

 And, then on the right as your drive in, there’s 20 Prosperity 

Court.  And, these were lots of record.   

 And, the other one on the right going in is 24 Prosperity Court. 

 And, then when you are in that same subdivision, there are two 

lots of record behind the first two I mentioned and that is 23 

Prosperity Court and this in fact is unique.  This is a rear lot.  But 

it is a lot of record.  It’s 23 Prosperity Court. 

 And, then the one that is next to it, same thing.  It’s a rear 

lot.  It’s 25 Prosperity Court. 

 I mention it because these are all within a couple of years.  

This is not going back, you know, in time. 

 Then the most recent one --- I still scratch my head but, maybe 

there’s something more to it.  It’s 231 Meriden Avenue.   There are 

actually three rear lots that were lots of record apparently.  It’s 

currently being developed by Lovley Development. 

 And, that is just north of Hart Street (sic).  And, that rear 

lot, that one road, the driveway takes you back into those three rear 

lots.  So, I’ll leave these with Mr. Lavallee, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions at this point? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  My client is here if you have any 

questions about --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we have that drawing that shows the driveway 

coming from Matthews?  I did not see it in the package.  I know you 

mentioned it, but --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Coming from Matthews? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yes.   Just so if we put it in the record that it is 

shown. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yes. It’s this one here.  It should be the 

--- counting backwards, you want one, two, three, four, the fifth 

page.  I thought I included it.  If I may? 

 (Approached the bench.) 

 MR. GWOREK:  But there is no driveway I’m saying on Parcel C. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Oh.  It’s on --- 

 THE CHAIR:  On Matthews Street? 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  It’s on the plot plan. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Oh.  Thank you. 

 All right.  So, we do have that.  For the record.  

 (Pause) 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  And, the applicant is here if you have any 

questions. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant at this point? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Is there anyone --- Dave?  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just the town attorney would be available probably 

at the next meeting if you need any input.  She couldn’t make it 

tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’d like to have him/her input on this. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: My concern is is this really a subdivision?  And, it 

appears based on what I’ve seen it is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Do you want to hear those for or against? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Hear for or against if they are here tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Any one in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Please come forward and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 

 MR. HAMMOND:   It’s Chris Hammond, 50 Matthews Street in 

Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re at 50 Matthews? 

 MR. HAMMOND: I am at 50 Matthews Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re right in the middle there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’re Parcel B.  Would that be correct?  
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 MR. HAMMOND: I’m Parcel B which actually as you look at it, takes 

part of the, um, second lot of record that is being referenced.  So I 

don’t know how they’re talking about still having three lots in there. 

 But the north side of my property is in that um, above that 

dashed area.  I know they were just talking about still having three 

lots of record, but I only see two full ones. 

 But I did talk to Dave.  I don’t know if he forwarded my letter 

and a picture that was taken to the Board?  

 Did you guys happen to receive that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I didn’t get it. Nothing came thru. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the good news is we’ll most likely continue 

the public hearing so you have a month. 

 MR. HAMMOND: Unfortunately, I will be away at the next public 

hearing but --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you can submit – 

 THE CHAIR:  If you have a copy of that, you can submit it. 

 MR. HAMMOND: Yah, I have a copy of the letter now.  I was hoping 

to not have to read the whole thing.  But I can go over a couple of 

the points of concern that I had and then I do have a variety of 

concerns. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can always submit the letter.  You don’t have 

to read it.  But if you submit it, we’ll read it.  You don’t have to. 

 MR. HAMMOND:  Okay.  I’m just worried about not being able to 

speak again after whatever.  

 MR. O’KEEFE: Right. 

 MR. HAMMOND:  But I did write a letter with my concerns.  My 

first concern was that the notification sign for this was hidden in 

the woods at the bottom of the hill of Parcel C.  We drive up and down 

the street many times a day carting our kids around. My wife first saw 

it Friday afternoon at about 4:20.   

 None of my neighbors had seen it.  I just spoke with the neighbor 

directly across the street from Parcel C this morning.  And, he had 

only seen it last Thursday when they were walking. 

 But the sign is about 15 feet back in the brush.  You can’t even 

see the phone number or anything.  It seems like it was put there to 

be deceptively place so people wouldn’t know about it. 

 There’s not a lot of people here.  Everyone I spoke to had not 

seen the sign and had no clue what was going on.  That was my first 
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major concern especially because I just read the zoning regulations 

and it did say that it was supposed to be posted within 10 days and 

visible by the street.   

 The picture that I submitted to Dave was taken from my truck 

yesterday morning after it had torrentially rained and the brush was 

pushed down.  Still, I could barely see the sign. 

 So everyone was quite upset about that when I did bring this to 

their attention. 

 I think that’s the way anyone knows about this now is because we 

caught it.   That was our first major concern.  That kind of really 

started us down an angry path to feeling like this was trying to be 

pushed without us knowing. 

 When I went down to the town on Monday when they were open and I 

got the plot plan and I was kind of shocked at how it was trying to be 

you know, manipulating the lot plan to get to the 80 feet of road 

frontage. 

 I know that 20 foot down the back --- it says it is a utility and 

access to that upper lot.   

 When I bought the property in 2008 from Ryan Kelly, I’m not sure 

that this was five lots or one lot but my lot plan changed after I put 

an offer in on the house.  It was shown actually as I had the second 

and third down lot of record, if we’re calling it that. 

 After I put an offer in on the house, the lot plan changed again. 

So, I believe that was the second time that the property lines were 

changed. 

 So, to me, these lot lines have been well thought through back in 

2008 when the were manipulated by the current owner. 

 And, now to say that there is a hardship of not enough space, I 

feel like that should have been addressed back when the lot was 

subdivided into the two current lots that you do see.  If it was 

addressed then, I mean, he might’ve been able to get three 11,000 

square feet lots out of it which seems like that’s what the applicant 

is looking for now versus a very large nonconforming lot in the back.  

 So that was another concern of mine.  I feel like this is a self-

imposed hardship because these lots lines, I knew them as something 

different when I put an offer in on the house and then they were 

changed again by the current owner.  So, they were already changed 

twice. 

 The current owner is a builder.  He does know the building 

regulations, setbacks, frontage far more than I as a homeowner.  I 

have to do my research. 
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 So that was another concern of mine.  Just that I don’t believe 

this is an issue of the town making a hardship on the applicant. 

 The lot is a very small lot.  Parcel C.  I’m not sure how a 

driveway, a garage underneath would be put in there.  The elevation 

change is quite drastic.  If the Board ever went out on the street.  

So, I am not sure how that would work.  My worry is that the driveway 

would end up coming over the back, as well. 

 Then I also --- I know Attorney Meccariello referenced there had 

been precedent by this Board for a 3900 square foot lot variance.  Um, 

I mean, my question would be:  Was that a flag shaped lot where 2280 

square feet of it were a driveway?  

 I mean this flag lot is making up a lot of square footage just to 

get to 9,000 square feet which is still a substantial shortage of the 

12,000 square feet that R-12 zoning is looking for.  

 So, I don’t know if it is the same shaped lot that was being 

referenced.   But this is a very unique looking lot.   So, I don’t 

know how that would relate. 

 And, I’m also not sure if all of these lots were five individual 

lots when this was bought out of probate, the back 20-foot section at 

some point was cut out by I believe it would be by the current owner 

of the (inaudible) shaped lot.  So, to me that means they combined all 

of those lots and it’s not longer traditional lots of record.   

 I mean, they cut square footage of my property out of the back.  

So, they are no longer five lots of record that are being referenced. 

 And, if the concern was access to it, we were just, I believe 

Attorney Meccariello said that modern technology allows they could 

have built five houses underneath with access from Matthews Street.  

 So, I think the intention was to turn this into one big lot or 

maybe subdivide it in the end.   Because if it was that easy to build 

with a garage underneath, I would think that the proposed, the 

applicant would have wanted to get five houses out of this instead two 

or possibly three. 

 So those are my concerns. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Dave has a copy of that letter? 

 MR. HAMMOND:  I emailed it to him but he just said he didn’t have 

it.  So, I will have to email it again. 

 MR. GWOREK: You could submit it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can submit it. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to give us a copy of that and we’ll put 

it in the permanent record and then it will be distributed.   

 Because again, we probably will continue the public hearing until 

the next meeting on August 28
th
.  That’ll give us time to read that.  

Talk with the town attorney, et cetera. 

 MR. HAMMOND:  Okay.  All right.  I mean, I always anticipated a 

house on the corner.  That seems to make sense.  But like I said, I 

don’t know.  It changed. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess what concerns me is when you said that when 

you put the offer on the house then the lines changed.  The property 

lines changed. 

 MR. HAMMOND:   The lines did change after my offer. 

 THE CHAIR:  I am not sure how that could be. 

 MR. HAMMOND: Um, we didn’t ask for it and also didn’t question it 

because it gave more square footage like kind of out my front door 

where I can watch my kids play from my sink. 

 I don’t know.  I didn’t ask for lot lines to be changed, but it 

was different. 

 Back then it was like the flag lot was the big lot.  And, then it 

was like my house and then the little lot above it and then the corner 

lot was the small inconceivable to be built on lot because of setbacks 

on a corner lot and what have you.  

 So, I don’t know how or what happened there.  I didn’t ask for or 

go get like a --- from zoning, I’m sure there’s records on that. 

 It did change.  So, this is the second iteration of the lot plan 

of the large estate that was .49 acres.   So, to me, I feel like this 

has been well thought out in the past of how the lots would be and now 

to come back is not the fault of the town or the neighborhood but it 

is more of a self-imposed hardship. 

 But I will leave this letter.  I will forward it again to Dave.  

And, um, I don’t know.  Do you have any other questions for me? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Not at this point.  But I would suggest you make 

this letter part of the record and then you don’t have to forward it. 

 MR. HAMMOND:  Okay.  I will leave it with you guys right now. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 Thank you very much. 

 Anyone else speaking opposing this application? 
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 MS. MCPHERSON:  Hi, Jennifer McPherson, 39 Matthews.  I really am 

new to this and I didn’t know this was happening until just a few days 

ago. 

 Um, my concern is that the street is very, very narrow.  Even in 

the wintertime you really can only have one car pass at a time.  It’s 

really hard to navigate especially when there is snow on the edges of 

the road. 

 I didn’t know that this was a request for more than one house.  

Ii am struggling to see how they can get one, but if it’s two or 

three, that’s concerning. 

 It’s a very tiny street.  There’s only a handful of us down at 

this end.   

 So, the other concern is just logistics.  You know, construction 

traffic, power outages, tree damage.  My dog hates the garbage man. 

So, if there is going to be months and months and months of excavation 

and lots of equipment, you know, I am not sure he is going to be able 

to live through that. 

 I did make some notes.  I keep medication in the refrigerator, 

but an extended power outage, that’s going to be detrimental to my 

health. 

 You know, I just don’t understand why --- it looks like a very 

small lot to me but I can’t see it up and over.  I’m looking directly 

at the wooded area which just looks like a hill with trees.  I didn’t 

know that it could be possible for a house. 

 That’s really all my concerns. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 Anyone else opposing? 

 (No response) 

 You have the right of last rebuttal. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Again, Bryan Meccariello, for the record.  

I understand that the public hearing may stay open. 

 To address the last speaker and I’m sorry, I didn’t write your 

name down.   Her house is exactly the same width in fact it is 55 wide 

and your house is sitting right at the road.  It’s 130 deep.  This lot 

across the street is 56 wide and 120 deep.  So, it is exactly the 

same.  It is always tough to imagine a house on a vacant lot. 

 And, again, no one likes to have things change in their 

neighborhood.  I understand that. 
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 Mr. Hammond, you know, it’s been ten years and there’s been no 

neighbor to the right and no neighbor to the left.  I mean, I get it. 

I understand that. 

 I will refresh his recollection though as I was involved in those 

lot line revisions.  Um, it was a common realtor.  And, the realtor 

was helping him understand --- what do you want?  Do you want more 

land to play up on the side and in the front?  If that’s the case, 

then something’s got to give.  And, if you take the 20 feet back. 

 Instead of taking those to lots, Lot 39 and 30 straight back, um, 

to add, and there is a shift, but you know, the homeowner wanted 

additional land.  Small children and perhaps a future family. 

 So, there was the reason for that.  

 I do take exception because I was sent a photo by my client that 

ten days prior the sign was put in.   This property goes up.  A lot of 

vegetation.  And, with the rain as everyone knows that it got smushed.  

My client’s obligation, I’m not sure if anyone goes out and checks, 

verifies.  The sign was up ten days prior.  The same sign that was 

issued for that.  And, I can provide a copy with a date stamp on that, 

as well. 

 And, whether the neighbors saw it and whether they walk on a 

Thursday or not, I don’t know what the case might be.  But obviously, 

this sign --- purpose --- the sign is for notice.  And, neighbors are 

here based on that sign. 

 And, lastly, you know as far as something being done nefariously.  

I don’t know how you could deceive now but have a thoughtful plan back 

then.  Um, the bottom line is the house which was built prior to 

zoning, Lot #50, which is 39 and 38 prior to zoning, is where it is.  

It was on the middle of the two long lots.  It was only negotiated the 

change of side yard to get more for the benefit of the people that 

were buying it. 

 So again, um, this is a variance request plus the other.  And, 

I’d be happy to provide additional information if required.  If 

something that comes through Mr. Lavallee’s office that you need in 

the meantime, that’s fine. 

 Any other questions? 

 My client is here if you have any questions about intent or 

historical perspective. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 We’ve had the rebuttal.  This we’ll close this particular appeal. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have a second?   We’ve had discussion. 

 STENOGRAPHER:  I’m sorry.  Who seconded? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I did. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We will continue the public hearing until August 

28th. 
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 E. APPEAL #6333A, Application of Timothy I. Michaels for a 

special exception to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) on 

private property under Sections 4-01.31. B & 1505 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of Burma LLC in a B zone.  

 THE CHAIR: Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Timothy Michaels, 69 Jody Lane, Plantsville, CT   

06479. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Yah, I’m applying for a special exception to allow 

my vending cart or hot dog trailer to be put up at 447 North Main 

Street which is Denise Rivera’s place there. 

 Right now, I guess there is a gentleman there who sells Peruvian 

food and he is leaving.  So, I’d like to take his spot if that’s 

possible. 

 I’m only working weekends.  Saturday and Sunday.  I think he was 

fulltime throughout the whole week and weekends.  But I’m just doing 

it on the weekends. 

 Very simple.  Hot dogs and kielbasa dogs.  Soda and water.  And, 

that’s it.  It could compliment some of the people that go to her 

place during the day or afternoon.  But that is basically what I am 

looking for. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, what would your hours of operation be? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Uh, Saturday would be from ten to four and Sunday 

ten to four. 

 The only thing I ask is that I have some type of a banner or a 

sign.  Because I noticed with the other gentleman that was there, I 

never knew what that guys were there for.   Until I actually 

approached him and ordered lunch.  And, he had great chicken and rice.  

It was to die for.   

 But I am just asking if I could have some kind of signage.  I 

know you guys approved him with no signage.  And, it’s hard to run a 

business when you have no signage.  Nobody knows what you are there 

for.   People could misconstrue my business as me going out there and 

selling a hot dog cart or something.   

 If somebody can allow me signage, really, really nice signage.  

Um, that’d be great.  It would enhance my business. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do you take your cart out of there after the 

weekend? 
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 MR. MICHAELS:  Well, I could leave it there but you know, I’m 

concerned about the rain.  I’m concerned about maybe somebody stealing 

it.  It’s a tiny cart.  A regular hot dog cart you can see on the side 

of the road somewhere.  I’m just concerned that it would get stolen 

maybe.  Who knows?   Or vandalized. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Wouldn’t that be a better reason to take it off 

site? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  I’d like to take it off site. 

 THE CHAIR:  He was just asking the question:  Are you going to 

leave it on site or take it off site. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Oh.  I’d like to take it off site and bring it 

back again. 

 THE CHAIR:  That fits with what we --- 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Absolutely.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What are the dimensions of the cart? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  You know, that’s a good question.  I have a 

picture of it if you guys would like to see what it looks like. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  Why don’t you pass it around?  Could we put 

that into the record?   Do you mind? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Sure. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We have a copy of that. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Oh, you’ve got a copy of it? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m just saying, that’s a colored copy. 

 It might make it a little clearer. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He does have a breakdown of the size, Mr. 

Chairman.  It’s 10 feet by six by fourteen. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  I’m sorry.  I’m ninety percent complete with the 

health department here in Southington. 

 I went two times and I have on more time to go to tweak some 

things with the health permit.    

 And, Amy, Amy Schultz, I guess from the health department said 

I’d have no problem. 

 THE CHAIR:  What kind of a sign are you thinking of?  Are you 

thinking of putting it on the cart? 
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 MR. MICHAELS:  Well, here is one of the signs.  Kielbasa dogs.  

(Showed).     

 And, I have one just like it for the hot dogs.  Chili dogs. 

 You know, I have a nice white picket fence that I put the other 

one on and it complements the whole --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, what about putting it on the cart? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  The whole cart?  I think it would be oversized if 

it went on the cart. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think it would have to be on the 

cart.  Otherwise it would be additional signage. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Would have to be on the cart? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would think.  Any sign, I think would have to be 

on the cart.  Once you start looking at buildings and fences, now you 

are getting into signage for the whole plaza. 

 MR. LAPORTE: You’ll be able to see that sign from the road.  Very 

easily. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Yah.  The question is, can I fit this on the cart. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The cart is small. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, is that an example of what you would like to 

put up?   What about taking a or having a billboard like you could 

just hang up on the cart and when you go to move it, take it off and 

put it inside. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  I could.  The question is would the people from 

the street see that. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Would people from the street see that as people 

drive by.  Is it large enough? 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the things we don’t like is signs, you know, 

along the street, billboards --- what do they call them?   Sandwich 

signs and those kinds of things are really not allowed in town, 

anyway. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Right.  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, having that hanging on your cart while the cart 

is parked, um, might be a better alternative than putting it out on 

the street which is not allowed anyway. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Sure. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Depending on where you position your cart will 

have more or less visibility. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Correct. 

 I mean, it could be half this size if need be.  I mean, whatever 

it is going to take to be within compliance. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are not planning on putting out any seats or 

anything like that? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Right now, there is a little picnic bench. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s part of the property? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  It is part of the property.   Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  I don’t need it necessarily. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so you personally are not going to put anything 

out like that? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  No.   No. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  The operation, the hours of operation are pretty 

modest compared to what we had before which was really seven days a 

week. 

 And, there was one there already approved.  So, it would be sort 

of --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll read you basically some of what I think would 

be the restrictions. 

 - Any allowed sign would have to be attached to the food 

vending cart. 

 - Trailer must be removed off site at the end of the business 

day.  

 - Garbage must be cleaned up.  

 - The location of the truck structure shall not obstruct any 

site lines.  So, you couldn’t have it right on the street.  

 - Health department approval is needed. 

 - Any storage of food on site must satisfy health department 

regulations. 

 - Annual zoning board of appeals approval is needed if there 

are any complaints. 
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 - Written hours of operation would be Saturday and Sunday, 

ten to four. 

 - The applicant is the only person allowed to operate at this 

specific location. 

 - No other location would be allowed unless the applicant 

applies for an additional approval. 

 - There must be written confirmation from the property owner 

that allows the vendor to sell on site.   

 I suppose we could ask the property owner as she’s in front of 

us. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  She already gave written approval. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And shall operate under a self-contained generator 

or from an approved power pedestal. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  I don’t need power.  I don’t need a generator.   

 It is steamed hot dogs and everything is – 

 THE CHAIR:  Is it propane? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  -- a propane tank. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have been issuing a one-year approval. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so he has to come back annually?   Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s fine. 

  THE CHAIR:  Anything else? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would we allow signage to be on your truck that tows 

it or is that just on the cart itself?  Do you have signage on your 

vehicle itself? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  No.  I don’t expect to have that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Put it on the cart.  We know the size of the cart 

and it’s on the cart.  At the end of the day it goes away. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. MICHAELS:  I’m good. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 
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 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. MICHAELS:  Yup.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 Come on up and state your name and address for the record, 

please. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Denise Rivera, 38 Jeannette Court, Plantsville, CT  

06479. 

 I am in favor of his cart.  Of course, the Persian gentleman that 

was there, you know, his food wasn’t well known to the community.  He 

didn’t do well.   Great guy. 

 I think what Tim has to offer is great for the people that work 

in the building, adults even are always looking for a quick lunch or 

something to eat during the day. 

 We definitely need more food around there.  It’s so convenient.  

They can walk over and I think it is a great idea. 

 So, I am in favor of it.  

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you.  

 MS. RIVERA:  You’re welcome. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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  7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS  

  

 A. APPEAL #6327A, Application of Sign Place for a variance to 

allow signage in an amount exceeding regulations under Section 13-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Spring Street, property of Twinco 

Corp c/o West Queen Developers in a B zone.  

  MR. LAVALLEE: You previously asked for an exchange of one sign 

for another the last time the applicant was before you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 MR. CYR:  Ronald Cyr, 1910 Main Street, Newington, Connecticut.   

 I have talked to the owners of the property and I have a proposal 

which I would like to bring up to the Board, if I may.  And, hand it 

to you. 

 (Passed around proposal.) 

 So, the proposal is to take the right-side elevation, which is 

the north side B. J’s Tires Sales & Service.  It is a 102 square foot 

sign. It’s illuminated, fluorescently.  And, it will be removed, taken 

down, patch.   

 Then the liquor sign will be installed which is 33 square feet, 

in front of the location as proposed earlier. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, it is individually lit letters instead of a 

larger back lit sign. 

 MR. CYR:  Correct.  The liquor sign will be channel letters, LED, 

which is a much better burning procedure in the sign industry rather 

than fluorescent or neon.   

 And, I have gone through this property extensively, and it has a 

lot of signs that are there.  And, in my recollection, people become 

confused when there is too much signage. 

 So, by us removing this, it might help the general public find 

where they need to go much easier rather than being confused and not 

knowing where the tire sales and service is.   It’s just what I do and 

that’s my recollection. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, okay.  One question:  Part of your package, 

you’ve got a --- it says Wholesale Club and you’ve removed that and 

you’ve put the liquor sign, just replaced Wholesale Club with Liquor 

Store or Shop. 
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 MR. CYR:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly the same size lettering and all of that.  

 MR. CYR:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s no change. 

 MR. CYR:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR: And, on the building, you said you are reducing it 

from 102 square feet. 

 MR. CYR:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  For the tires to 33 square feet, which is a good 

thing.  

 Now what about the sign for the tires in front?  Is that staying? 

 MR. CYR:  That will be staying. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, we’re really looking at one sign. 

 MR. CYR:  Which is 102 square feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, the request is really a net savings 70 square 

feet, 69 square feet. 

 MR. CYR:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The sign will be replacing the back lit. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it is a win-win. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 I like these easy ones. 

 Okay. Thank you very much. 

 MR. CYR:  Thank you.  

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

8:40 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6329A, Application of Landmark Sign Service LLC for a 

sign area variance under Sections 13-05.C & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 785 Queen Street, property of East Queen LLC in a B zone.  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Amended Appeal #6329A 

seeking one additional sign.  The motion would be for two signs, one 

on the front of the building and one on the south side of the building 

as shown on the application.  

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted that given it is on a busy street, given that 

the front of the building is narrow, vehicles will be able to see to 

the south and from a traffic perspective it’s probably a good thing. 

 The application as originally submitted was excessive, but as 

amended is reasonable. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6330A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of Burma 

LLC in a B zone.  

 

 Public Hearing continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6331A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma LLC in a B zone.  

 

 Public Hearing Continued. 
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 D. APPEAL #6332A, Application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq. ft. 

lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthew Street (Parcel C), 

property of Ryle Builders LLC in an R-12 zone.  

  

 Public Hearing Continued. 

 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – July 24, 2018 
 

53 
 

 

  E. APPEAL #6333A, Application of Timothy I. Michaels for a 

special exception to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) on 

private property under Sections 4-01.31. B & 1505 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of Burma LLC in a B zone.  

  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6333A with 

conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

  - The only sign that be allowed be located on the actual 

food car.  No other signs including balloons, streamers, flags, 

banners or no signs that are not on the cart. 

  - The trailer must be removed off site at the end of the 

business day. 

  - Garbage must be cleaned up. 

  - Location of the structure shall not obstruct any sight 

lines. 

  - Health Department approval is needed. 

  - Any storage of food on site must satisfy Health 

Department regulations.   

  - This is a one-year approval and that annual zoning 

board of appeals approval is necessary.  

   - The hours of operation be limited to Saturday from 

10:00 am to 4:00 pm and Sunday from 10:00 am to 4:00 pm. 

  - That the applicant is the only person allowed to 

operate at this specific location. 

  - That no other location will be allowed unless the 

applicant applies to the zoning board of appeals for approval. 

  - That written confirmation from the property owner that 

allows the applicant to sell on site. 

  - The applicant shall operate under a self-contained 

generator or from an approved power pedestal. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 
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Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated we are basically approving a vending cart in 

the same location that we previously approved a cart.  However, the 

hours of operation are significantly less. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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  A. APPEAL #6327A, Application of Sign Place for a variance to 

allow signage in an amount exceeding regulations under Section 13-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Spring Street, property of Twinco 

Corp c/o West Queen Developers in a B zone.  

  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Amended Application #6327A 

such that the applicant shall remove the tires 100 square foot sign 

from the north side of the building and replace it with the sign 

entitled Liquor which would be LED letters only and approximately 33 

square feet as shown on the plan that was submitted with the 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Gworek the only question on that reading, they’re replacing 

the sign where the old sign was.  Mr. O’Keefe said the new sign will 

be as in the application.  In the application it shows it on the east 

side of the building.  It’s not going to be in the same place.  But, 

as submitted in the application. 

 Mr. Pugliese said he appreciated the willingness of the company 

to work with us on this.  I appreciate that. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

8. MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS  

 The next meeting is August 28, 2018.  We have at least three held 

over to the next Agenda and Mr. Lavallee advised there were two more. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:46 o’clock.) 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman        


